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Report dated Monday, October 28 (Position N39 12 831; W76 26 970; Old Road Bay, Baltimore, MD)

We left Manasquan Inlet Wednesday (Oct. 23) at 07:00.  We had a good day.  Ron was very pleased that we were able to go on sails alone for the first four hours, averaging 5 to 6 knots ground speed.  But then the winds shifted, making it difficult to hold our course.  So we motor sailed the rest of the way, arriving at the entrance to the Atlantic City harbor around 16:30.  We had just enough time to fill up with gas, anchor, and put everything away before sunset.  We covered 50 miles.

We debated for some time Thursday morning (Oct. 24) whether to go coastal or take the inland route.  The weather forecast called for NE winds 15 to 20 knots, and Deb was concerned the waves would build up and make for a very uncomfortable long day.  But the inland route had two bridges with clearance of 35 feet at low water.  We need 36 feet to clear the antenna.  And waiting for low tide would blow a day.  In the meantime Ron deflated the dinghy and brought it up on deck.  He didn't want a repeat of the experience on Lake Ontario when we had a following sea of 4 plus feet, and the dinghy kept bumping into our stern.  We finally came to a mutual decision to tough it out and take the outside route.  Ron put a reef in the mainsail so we wouldn't heal too much if the winds picked up.  As it turned out, the winds probably didn't get higher than 15 knots, and we made it to Cape May Harbor entrance at 16:20.  To keep our course and a 7 knots ground speed, we motor sailed.  Deb really appreciated this, as it keeps the motion of the boat more even, and she's less likely to get seasick.  All in all, not a bad day.  We went under the bridge, up "Middle Thoroughfare" into the salt marsh, and anchored in an inlet off Swain Channel.  This was a safe place in case the gale did materialize.

It got very breezy during the night, but thankfully no gale.  We awoke Friday morning in a fog.  After three long days, we decided to take a break, especially since it was going to rain until late in the day.  So we stayed put and did some "housework".

Saturday (Oct. 26) was not the day to cross Delaware Bay- high winds and seas.  So around 11:00 we pulled up anchor and set off to find fuel and a place to pump out and refill the water tank.  We accomplished all three at Harbor View Marina.  Ron got some advice from a chap in the store about what lure to use to cast for striped bass.  He bought some fake eels and a bass jig.  We anchored for the night in Cape May harbor.  Ron tried fishing, but got snagged and lost the jig.  No fish.

Sunday (Oct. 27) was sunny with light winds and calm seas.  So we motor sailed again.  It was a long day (11 hours travel time), but we did over 66 miles (a record for us).  We anchored in a basin in the C&D Canal opposite Chesapeake City.  It was a very pleasant day.

Today (Oct. 28) was cloudy, cold, with some light showers in the morning. Even though we were in bed before 7pm last night, we were so tired, we woke up late and didn't leave until 08:20.  There was virtually no winds, so we motored all day.

We haven't been off the boat in seven days, and it's taking a toll.  We aren't getting along too well lately, and tempers are short.  So we'll take a slip at a marina in Baltimore city.  Some time apart may be what the doctor would order.  So Ron will carry out some maintenance on the boat, and Deb will go for groceries and laundry.

